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Dear Miss Breed:  The Legacy of Clara Breed
Introduction

Clara Estelle Breed (1906-1994) was a librarian for the city of San Diego for 42 years. She began her career as a children’s librarian in 1928 and was later appointed the city librarian in 1945 – a post she held for 25 years. As a children’s librarian, Clara Breed did not simply promote reading, conduct storytelling, or supervise her staff; she was also fully engaged in her community and had an indelible impact on the lives of her patrons. This is especially true for a particular group of Japanese American children in San Diego. My paper will examine the life of Miss Breed (as she was known to her young patrons), and focus on her interactions with the San Diego children sent to “relocation centers” during World War II. Clara Breed continued to care for and guide these displaced children by sending them books, but she also became a trusted friend, supporter, and lasting connection to their hometown of San Diego. 

Before World War II, Miss Breed befriended many of the Japanese American children who visited the San Diego Public Library. She watched them grow from youngsters to young adults. When they were forcibly removed from the West Coast at the start of World War II, she gave the children stamped postcards so they could correspond with her. 

Miss Breed wrote many letters to her students and sent packages of books, candy, and other necessities – even an iron. More importantly, she allowed them to express themselves and maintain a connection to their old home in San Diego. Miss Breed kept many of the cards and letters she received and gave them to one of her correspondents, Elizabeth Yamada. Ms. Yamada then donated them to the Japanese American National Museum, where many of the letters have been digitized and turned into an online exhibition. 


Miss Breed not only helped the children in camps, but she spoke out against the forced removal of the Japanese Americans. She remarked, “This was a terrible injustice. Many people in California thought that the Japanese might be a danger, but these children certainly were not.”
 She wrote two articles, “All But Blind” (Library Journal, 1943) and “Americans with the Wrong Ancestors” (The Horn Book, 1943) that addressed these issues. She quotes from the letters she received from the children to illustrate the conditions in the camps. When she received letters from other librarians in reaction to her article, Miss Breed responded, “The bitterness is so cruel, and so un-American, and makes one tremble sometimes about the post-war world and our hopes for humanity.”


Clara Breed corresponded with a handful of her patrons.
 Yet the effects of her actions were wide reaching. She encouraged donations of books to the camp libraries. She voiced her concern about the imprisonment to her fellow librarians. She is now considered a hero to the Japanese American community and a pioneering activist to librarians.

I was introduced to the legacy of Miss Breed at the Japanese American National Museum (JANM) in the Little Tokyo area of Los Angeles. In their exhibit, Common Ground: The Heart of Community, photos and stories of those who helped the Japanese Americans during World War II are displayed.
 A photo of Miss Breed, taken later in her life, shows an older, white-haired woman with a kind smile. When I read the caption describing her efforts, I was awe-struck. Why would someone take the time to write and send books to children who were deemed the “enemy”? I could only imagine the positive effect she had on the children living in America’s concentration camps. I was moved by the generosity of Miss Breed. The artifacts that remain – letters, postcards, and a notebook filled with Miss Breed’s practiced cursive handwriting – reveal a friendship between a caring adult and so many children, from young to teenager. I am, quite frankly, an admirer of Miss Breed, and want to know more about this remarkable and righteous children’s librarian. 


Clara Breed was born in Iowa in 1906 and died in San Diego in 1994. Although Miss Breed did much for the City of San Diego, including guiding the process of growth in the library system as city librarian, I am interested in highlighting her work before and during World War II, from her first job in 1928 to the end of the war. However, in order to understand the influences of Miss Breed’s activism and to capture an appreciation of the woman herself, I use her letters and papers to document her beliefs, actions, and influences. 

Sources

The main sources for this paper were the collections of archival materials at the JANM (e.g. 250 letters sent by the Japanese American children to Miss Breed and her assistant, Miss McNary; Breed correspondence and personal papers related to World War II) and the San Diego Public Library (e.g. personal papers and correspondence). Unfortunately, none of the letters written by Miss Breed to the children survived; the other half of their communications would have provided additional insight. In addition, Clara Breed’s two journal articles as well as newspaper clippings of interviews of her were utilized. Finally, Breed’s book Turning the Pages: San Diego Public Library History 1882-1982 contains first-hand accounts of the library’s history and Miss Breed’s efforts.

Presentation of the Contextual Background

Correspondence between a children’s librarian and her young patrons. In essence, that is the story of Miss Breed during World War II. However, the context in which she wrote these letters is important. The young patrons were not away at summer camp or sick in the hospital. They were forcibly removed from their homes by the United States government because they were deemed a security risk.  The history of the removal of persons of Japanese ancestry – regardless of citizenship – and the attitude of the San Diego community needs to be examined in order to understand Miss Breed’s courageous efforts. Although public opinion held her former patrons as the enemy and hatred of the Japanese was rampant, Miss Breed thought differently and recognized the injustice of the situation. Important contextual themes that relate to the life of Miss Breed will also be discussed. These include the removal of persons of Japanese ancestry from San Diego, San Diego public opinion at the time, the effect of the war on the San Diego Public Library, and librarians’ activities for the war effort. 
Forced Removal of “Persons of Japanese Ancestry”

Prior to the United States’ entry into World War II, there were 126,947 people of Japanese descent living in the continental United States. Indeed, 62% were native-born American citizens. Most lived on the West Coast 
 and there were between 1,500 and 3,000 Japanese residents in San Diego.


Immediately after the Japanese attacked Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1941, President Franklin Delano Roosevelt signed Proclamation 2525, pursuant to the Alien Enemy Act of 1798, to give the government authority to detain enemy aliens.
  The FBI quickly arrested and detained over 2,000 individuals of Japanese ancestry. Many of those arrested and detained were leaders of the Japanese American community and its organizations.

Anti-Japanese sentiment was running high and it was decided to remove all persons of Japanese descent from the West Coast of the United States.
 President Roosevelt signed Executive Order 9066 on February 19, 1942 “empowering the Secretary of War and...military commanders...to exclude any and all persons, citizens and aliens, from designated areas in order to secure national defense objectives...”

Shortly thereafter, on March 2, 1942, Lieutenant General John L. De Witt, Commanding General, Western Defense Command (WDC), issued the first Public Proclamation that created two Military Areas on the West Coast and part of Arizona and “set in motion the history-making evacuation of all persons of Japanese ancestry.”
  The removal of San Diego County’s Japanese population was authorized by the WDC Civilian Exclusion Order Number Four (dated April 1, 1942) and Number Fifty-nine (dated May 10, 1942) that authorized the removal of all persons of Japanese ancestry in the San Diego area.
 The San Diego Japanese were forced to quickly sell their possessions, often for huge losses, in preparation for their forced internment.
On Wednesday, April 8, 1942, all San Diegans of Japanese ancestry, “both alien and non-alien”
 were ordered to assemble at the Santa Fe Depot and board trains to Los Angeles. One person who met those passengers was Miss Breed. She went to the train station and handed out stamped postal cards asking her young patrons to write to her and tell her how they were doing. After a long trip to Los Angeles, the former San Diego residents were placed on buses and sent  to Santa Anita race track. They stayed there until August 26, 1942 when they were shipped to Poston, Arizona for the duration of the war.
San Diego Public Opinion

According to Lloyd Chiasson, during times of crisis, people turn more to newspapers for guidance than they would under normal conditions.
  In addition, during this pre-television period, newspapers were the primary source of information.
  Thus, the commentary by the leading newspaper, the San Diego Union is particularly influential. Chiasson, in his analysis of editorial opinion pieces from December 7, 1941 to April 30, 1942, found the San Diego Union “provided its readers with the clearest message: the necessity for mass evacuation superseded Japanese-American’s civil liberties.”
  He states that the paper repeatedly printed false rumors of spy activity, used the derogatory term “Japs,” and said the Japanese “have contributed nothing to the cultural, political or economic life of this nation.”

Editorials appearing  with titles such as “Too Dangerous,” “A Potential Danger,” “And Keep Them Out,” made it clear where the San Diego Union stood on the issue – they accepted the president’s order and supported the exclusion of the Japanese. On March 19, 1942, the Union commented:

The experience we have had with the Japs in the past certainly should cure us of the delusion under which we have been for so long, that they can become responsible and loyal citizens. Let us hope that we never indulge in such fanciful pipe dreams again.

In addition, the Union portrayed the incarceration as a pleasure trip; they describe the experience as “merely a large group of tourists journeying from one part of the country to another...”
 and that the camps will “give their new residents an opportunity to develop their talents. Comfortable living quarters, plenty of food...quiet scenic surroundings, place many of them in a far better location...than the ones which they are leaving.”


Others in the San Diego community expressed support for the exclusion of the Japanese from San Diego. San Diego City Councilman Fred W. Simpson argued that the Japanese presented a danger to the area because of the “...known subversive elements among them.”
 Another San Diego citizen wrote to the City Council and said, “I favor taking all Japs inland... As a nation they have no Christian morality, no honor, sympathy, no human feelings for other humans.”


When the War Relocation Authority began to allow resettlement of the Japanese in 1943, those who were hostile to the Japanese “began to muster their resources.”
 On June 2, 1943, the San Diego Union published an editorial that concluded that if the WRA allowed the release of the Japanese, “the American people may soon find an invasion force of 119,000 Japs have been landed by the War Relocation Authority.”

San Diego Public Library during World War II

 According to Clara Breed’s Turning the Pages, the San Diego Public Library system provided library services to military encampments. They launched a “Bookcase to Barracks” book drive even before the national Victory Book Campaign. Magazines and books were donated and shipped to the military.

The San Diego Public Library was designated by the American Library Association as a “War Information Center” to provide technical information for defense workers, recreational reading, and to supply “valid interpretations of current events in order to prevent hysteria, indifference, over-confidence or despair.”


Because San Diego had job openings in its shipyards, naval bases, and aircraft factories, the population grew from 203,341 to over 300,000 in just one year, between 1941-1942.
  During this period, a large housing project was built and a new branch library was established. Breed writes, “When the [branch] library opened on June 30, 1942, it was besieged by eager borrowers who literally emptied the shelves of books.”
  Thus, with the rapid population growth and the new responsibilities of the library as a “War Information Center,” library services were in great demand. 
Librarians and World War II

Shortly after America’s entry into World War II, the American Library Association launched “Victory Book Campaign” to collect reading materials for the troops; their goal was to “collect ten million books for our soldiers, sailors and marines.”
  In addition, each issue of ALA’s Library Journal included a section titled “Libraries and National Defense” or “Libraries and the War Program” that included information about defense-related publications, efforts by libraries, the Victory Book Campaign, blackout and air raid regulations, and other war-related articles. Thus, most librarians in the nation were concentrating on the “Victory Book Campaign.” As discussed later, there was no reference to the effect of the war and library services to the Japanese American children until West Coast librarians, including Miss Breed, wrote about it.
Miss Breed’s World at the Time
Miss Breed’s actions during the Second World War need to be viewed in the larger context to understand the magnitude of her efforts. We need to examine the climate of San Diego, her longtime home and workplace. San Diego, at the time, did not welcome Japanese Americans; what people said publicly, both in the newspapers and in the community, confirms this. Thus, Miss Breed was risking her own stature in the community with her stance. In addition, Miss Breed was probably one of the first people in the library community to write about the Japanese American incarceration and, as discussed later, she managed to communicate their needs and situation to the larger library community. Before her, most librarians were only thinking of sending books and materials for the armed services. Miss Breed saw through the hateful rhetoric and, even with her increased workload due to the growth of the San Diego population, she continued to extend her hand in friendship and service to her young patrons.
The War Hits the Library

Bombs have not yet fallen on San Diego, but the war has touched us just the same. On April 7, four months to the day from Pearl Harbor, our 2,500 Japanese residents were evacuated. In fourteen years of children’s library work in one community, you make close friendships, and watch seven-year-old boys grow up to twenty-one and five-year-old girls become nineteen, and you take an underserved personal pride in their strength and youth and courage. December 7 was a blow to everyone, but to the young Japanese-Americans ‘it was as if the world fell about our ears.’
 


– Clara Breed

On Tuesday, April 7, the Japanese were removed from San Diego. Miss Breed described the scene: “The station was packed, the platform overflowing. There was no confusion, not a baby cried, not a child whined, not a voice was lifted in complaint. The Japanese do not dramatize emotion, but grief was there, not less genuine because it was hidden. It was home they were leaving and it is not easy to surrender one’s liberty.”
 “They were so many tiny children there. It was a heartbreaking experience just to see them.”
 On this day, Miss Breed went to the train station to say goodbye. She handed out stamped penny postcards and asked the children who visited her library to write to her, to tell her how they were doing. 


As soon as she started receiving her postcards back from her young patrons, she began corresponding with them. This correspondence, preserved in 250 letters now held at the JANM, captures Miss Breed’s generous spirit and friendship to these children. In addition, Breed’s personal notes, correspondence and her journal articles provide evidence of her outspoken advocacy of this group many deemed “the enemy.” What did Miss Breed do during World War II to benefit the Japanese Americans? Why did she do this? What influenced her? To “her children,” she was a librarian, resource to the “outside,” connection to San Diego, and friend. To her fellow librarians, she was an educator and advocate. 

Even before the day the Japanese were removed from San Diego, Miss Breed helped them prepare. She kept a young girl’s treasured doll collection safe for the duration of the war. Breed wrote, “Her boxes were only the beginning of a collection of miscellaneous objects that I am storing for friends, including six fantail goldfish!”
 She also kept a treasured stamp collection and barber’s tools – which she later sent to the owners in camp.


First and foremost, Miss Breed continued to be a children’s librarian to her Japanese American patrons. Miss Breed, along with her library assistant, Miss McNary, sent books to their patrons to read. Miss Breed kept meticulous records of the books she sent to individual children.
 Her simple black and red notebooks note the name of the child, their grade, and current address. Because the children often moved within each camp, old addresses are lined out and new ones entered. She dated each entry and wrote an abbreviated entry of the author and book. From my review of the notebooks, she sent over 92 books to 17 different children. Of course, this does not include all of the books sent to camp because Miss Breed donated many of books directly to the camp libraries once they were established.


Some of the children requested specific books. For instance, Margaret Ishino wrote, “I especially enjoy Dodd, Mead Career Books...” and requested any of the following books: Shirley Clayton: Secretary; Judy Grant: Editor; Marian-Martha; Press Box.
 Fusa Tsumagari asked for something more basic; she wrote, “I know I’m asking a great deal of you – but I wonder if you would be so kind as to send me a dictionary.”


Her generous donations of books were met with delight and treated as precious gifts. Young Katherine Tasaki wrote thank you for the “perfectly perfect books.”
 A letter from Hisako Watanabe also illustrates the conditions in the early days of incarceration, before the library, school and activities were established, and the importance of Miss Breed’s books: “Jack has no games to play with so you can see how happy you made him by sending him all those lovely books. We all thank you from the bottom of our hearts.”
 

One of her correspondents, Elizabeth (Kikuchi) Yamada, reflecting on Miss Breed’s actions, said “How much poorer our lives would have been without those books. You’re stuck in this isolated place…but you’re reading Black Beauty or Little House on the Prairie, the same things that any American kid would be reading. Books weren’t an escape. Books brought the outside world to us.”

Furthermore, based on letters from the War Relocation Authority, Miss Breed was collecting and donating books directly to the libraries in the camps. She probably felt it important to build the library’s collection so the entire population could use the books. The camp’s newspaper, The Poston Chronicle wrote, “Miss Clara E. Breed…has again made a donation of new books for children and juniors to the Poston I Community Free Library. The 72 books received include both fiction and non-fiction books.”
 A document from the San Diego Public Library, entitled “Report of Victory Book Drive,” lists the number of books collected in 1942. According to the document’s chart, most of the books were sent to the armed forces, but a note at the bottom of the document reads: “758 books sent from Los Angeles are being held for Japanese internment camps.”

In addition to books, Miss Breed sent many gifts and treats to her correspondents. One of the most touching letters received by Miss Breed was from Hisako Watanabe:

I wonder if it would be too much to ask if I were to ask you to send me any old discarded book you might have at the library. I would appreciate it very much if you would do this for me and I would be grateful to you. The reason I ask this is because my Christmas this year was really awful. I didn’t receive a single thing and I thought if you could send me an old discarded book of any kind I would have something to show as being a present from someone. I don’t want to put you to any trouble and I do want you to know I appreciate all you have done for the many Japanese children.

Of course, Miss Breed quickly sent a gift to Hisako, who replied, “When I saw the books it left me speechless with gladness and I cannot find words to express my feeling. You helped to enlighten my holiday spirits...”
 Another letter writer, Louise Ogawa proclaimed to her favorite librarian upon opening her gifts, “Thank you ever so much Santa!!!!! I cannot express in words how I feel. I feel so happy I feel like shouting from the house top to let the world know how I feel.”
 Here is a listing of some of the gifts Miss Breed sent to the children:
	books
	eraser
	paper dolls

	candied nuts
	flower seeds
	pictures

	candy
	gum
	pipe cleaners

	clay model
	hankie
	powder puff

	colored pencils
	Hershey bar
	soap

	crepe paper
	jump rope rhymes
	stationery

	crossword puzzles
	magazine
	valentines card

	diary
	one dollar
	yarn



Although Miss Breed was thanked in almost every letter for the books, candy, and letters, she was also thanked for her generous support during the war. Many letters expressed this sentiment: “Words cannot express how we feel about you and several others whom the war has not affected in your attitude toward us.”


As probably one of the children’s only adult friends on the “outside,” Miss Breed was asked to secure hard-to-find items. The children and their families could only shop at the camp commissary, which lacked many necessities. Many letters include a request and a money order to cover the cost of the item plus postage; some even gave suggestions as to which stores might have the product requested. For example, Katherine Tasaki said that her requested paper dolls might be found at Woolworths.
 Miss Breed acted as personal shopper and sent many requested items to the children. Luckily, a post office was located across the street from Miss Breed’s library! Below is a list of several of the items requested and received by the children and their families:
	9" blue zipper
	Mademoiselle magazine
	sheet music

	barber equipment
	notebook paper
	Shoelaces

	cartigan (sic) sweater
	padlock and key
	soap flakes (Ivory or Lux)

	fabric
	pencil pouch
	songbooks for ukulele

	gum drops
	pull-over sweater
	spiral shorthand notebooks

	hook and eye snaps
	radio tube
	Thermos

	iron
	road map
	Umbrella

	Jockey shorts for men
	safety pins
	Welch's peanut brittle



Aside from the books and resources sent to camp, Miss Breed offered something intangible: friendship, compassion, and a link to their hometown. Miss Breed inquired about conditions in camp. Louise Ogawa writes, “Thank you Miss Breed, for asking questions because it has helped me a lot...Now to answer them – yes, we do have chairs and tables...but we do not have mattresses...school has not begun yet.”
 When the library was being constructed, almost all the student wrote excitedly to their hometown librarian. Louise Ogawa wrote to Miss Breed, “I have been wanting to tell you about our library [at Santa Anita]. It now has many books – fiction, non-fiction, and reference books. I enjoy going to the library very much but I would rather go to the S.D. Library.”


Miss Breed wrote letters of support and recommendations – staking her reputation to vouch for her friends. She wrote an affidavit of support for one of the fathers separated from his family. Tetsuzo “Ted” Hirasaki, a prolific letter writer, asked Miss Breed to write a letter on behalf of his father who was detained by the Department of Justice. Miss Breed wrote to U.S. Attorney William Fleet Palmer of the Department of Justice, stating in a “personal affidavit that I have known him [Chiyomatsu Hirasaki] and his children [Tetsuzo and Yaeko] ever since 1928, and believe him to be absolutely honest, reliable, law-abiding, and of good character.” She continues that Mr. Hirasaki, having raised his two children by himself, “has done a far better piece of work in raising his family than is done by two parents in many families (Since I have been supervising librarian of the Children’s Department...for the last thirteen years, I speak with feeling!)” Breed ends the letter with, “Please feel free to investigate my reputation for truthfulness and honor by contacting Miss Cornelia D. Plaister, head librarian…or the American Library Association.” 


In addition to all her other efforts, Miss Breed also visited the children in camp. She traveled from San Diego to Santa Anita for a brief visit in July 1942. This trip was a huge morale boost for the children. Fusa Tsumagari wrote, “It was grand to see you and then on top of that to receive such nice gifts from you.” 
 Louise Ogawa said, “I shall never forget that day you visited us. At the sight of your smiling face a big lump formed at the pit of my throat never dreaming I would see you again. I was very glad to see you in the best of health.”
 In addition, Miss Breed visited Tanforan
 and Manzanar Assembly Centers.
 Her personal correspondence provides evidence that she also tried to arrange a trip to Poston, Arizona to visit her children. However, it seems she was unable to accomplish this.

Speaking Out and Educating Fellow Librarians
As mentioned earlier, the Library Journal had not published information about the camps until the West Coast librarians spoke out. In the June 1942 edition of Library Journal, Zada Taylor, the Children’s Librarian at the Los Angeles Public Library, penned “War Children on the Pacific.” She quoted Clara Breed from San Diego and other librarians from San Francisco and Hawai’i, and used her own knowledge of Los Angeles’ community to detail the effects of the war on these cities’ Japanese American patrons. This article, written shortly after the forced removal, focused on these librarians’ attitudes toward their now missing child patron. These librarians had a special perspective, based upon their close relationships with Japanese children as their libraries’ patrons. They describe the children as “good readers and multiple borrowers,” “good library patrons, for they abide by our rules and regulations, and have always felt it was a great privilege to take books home,” and “very literate and cultured people.” She concludes, “And so our problems and concerns for children’s work in the libraries along the Pacific Coast increase with the difficulties of war...each Library is forming plans that will in some small measure make the strange new life of our Japanese children more normal...” Further, she states that, “Working with these Oriental children in peacetime was an interesting experience. Now the experience brings home with great force the librarian’s debt to the children she serves in contributing to their sense of security in a world at war.”


To educate fellow librarians about the Japanese American experience, Clara Breed penned two journal articles:  “All But Blind” for the Library Journal and “Americans with the Wrong Ancestors” for the Horn Book.  Using excerpts from the letters she received, both articles described her experiences with Japanese American children in her library, the unjust evacuation, and the conditions in the camps. 
In researching her article, Miss Breed requested information from the WRA, camp libraries, and local libraries to determine their efforts and needs. She wanted to help the camp libraries, and felt that the publications would “be read widely, and read with genuine sympathy.”
 In a December 30, 1942 letter to John Powell, Educational Director at the Poston camp, Breed asks many questions about the libraries:

how adequate they are, the number of volumes, whether they have been gathered entirely from gifts from libraries and individuals or whether the W.R.A. [War Relocation Authority] has spent any money on them, how cooperative libraries have been about lending books on special request to the centers, whether the greatest need is for little children’s books, recent books, technical books, etc.

She continued, “I am sure you have needs. If I can publicize your needs and get the whole library profession [behind] your library facilities...I shall feel that writing the article has been worthwhile.”
 

Miss Breed obviously wanted to get books into the hands of the incarcerated Japanese Americas. But I also believe she wanted to make sure the War Relocation Authority knew she was monitoring their progress toward building the libraries and providing adequate services to the displaced. 

As a result of Miss Breed’s article, the Library Journal asked camp directors to provide statements about the status and needs of their libraries, all in an effort to solicit donations and assistance. They printed five responses in 1943.

More importantly, through these articles, Miss Breed was able to put a face on the Japanese American child and educate her fellow librarians about the conditions in the camps. Responses to her article included Beatrice Russell of Evanston, Illinois who wrote, “You are the type of person who makes me proud to be in the same profession with you.”
 Eleanor Cooley wrote to Clara Breed about her experience with Japanese in Oregon, “I grew to respect and admire them. I do not think these Japanese Americans are being treated fairly.”
 Nanette Morgan of the Oakland Public Library wrote, “There is so little understanding of [the Japanese Americans] among the public at large, so much antagonism. And even among library people there are so many who hold the same attitude as the public. It is most distressing!!!”
 Mary Lucas wrote, “So many people away from the Pacific Coast have no idea what the situation is. Your article will certainly make them more conscious of the responsibility which we owe these young people.”
 However, not all librarians who responded to Breed’s articles were of the same mind; a colleague from the Los Angeles Public Library wrote, 

The poor children, all over the world, they are suffering from this war. At least the Japanese are getting enough to eat. Think if they were in Japan at the present time?...We miss them here in many ways. But I can’t help feeling that it was right to transport them. At time of war it is too difficult to select the loyal ones.

Sister Act: Eleanor and Clara


As I looked at Miss Breed’s life, I wondered where this Midwestern born children’s librarian received her conviction to go against the tide. How can we understand why she did what she did? I discovered some of Clara Breed’s letters from her sister, Eleanor Breed, of Berkeley that shed some light on the family dynamics. The sisters were always close, as Clara would write lengthy letters to her sister, including details of her personal love life and episodes, with men she met and “picked up in the library.”
 


Eleanor Breed leaves plenty of written evidence about her feelings about the forced removal of the Japanese. When Eleanor and Clara discussed the incarceration, they were “preaching to the choir” as the saying goes. They must have found mutual support working together, even though they were 500 miles apart.


Eleanor, church secretary at the First Congregational Church of Berkeley during the war years, had spent time in China
 and was probably accustomed to a multi-cultural environment. In addition, Eleanor was active with the International House, a housing unit near the University of California, Berkeley where many international students roomed. In an August 1942 letter to her sister, Eleanor discusses her role with the Alumni Association of the International House. Eleanor and her “evacuee committee” were “compiling a list of I[nternational] House students and the various camps where they were now located...[and were] getting a collection of letters which we might be able to publish in a little booklet.” Eleanor continued, “Well, that landed on me, both feet” and told the story of the controversy surrounding this plan for it was, according to some at the meeting, “dangerous to pass such a list [around]” as it might jeopardize the reputation of the International House. Eleanor, a very feisty, outspoken woman, wrote to her sister, “It is a fearful thing to think of, what people who have lived in International House should continue in their old prejudices – if they do, what can we expect of those who have had less experience with people of other national and racial groups? It’s things like that that make me fear we have already lost the war. But you’d have been amused to have looked in on that room and seen Eleanor Breed at bay!”


Eleanor was also instrumental in working with her Berkeley church to provide hospitality services (e.g. food, tea, rest areas) for the 1,100 Japanese that were processed for force relocation. Eleanor was a driving force in organizing this task; churches in the area took shifts in providing hospitality to the Japanese. Although setting this up was also controversial, the Berkeley Fellowship of Churches and the First Congregational Church of Berkeley published a leaflet distributed to the Japanese in the area that read in part: “Many of us personally know of the loyalty to the United States of many of you who must now move from our community...Our efforts will be a way for your Berkeley friends to say at least that we believe in you.”
 Eleanor wrote about this experience and published an article entitled, “War Comes to the Church Door” for the International House journal.

With a sister who was doing parallel work, Clara Breed probably felt she had an ally. The strong influence of her sister’s actions no doubt fueled Clara Breed’s activism – their advocacy was, in fact, all in the family.

Legacy of Miss Breed


In May 1991, Clara Breed was honored at the 49th reunion of the Poston camp. Breed wrote, “It was a big affair with 750+ attending the banquet, and they honored me for the letters I sent the children. I’ve saved the letters they wrote me, and they are to be preserved in the Japanese American National Museum in Los Angeles when it opens in 1992.”

Recognizing the incredible story of this children’s librarian, the JANM has used the letters written to Miss Breed to educate the public about the righteous individuals who aided the Japanese during World War II. JANM has included Miss Breed’s portrait and her story in their permanent exhibit entitled Common Grounds. In addition, many of the letters have been digitized and the JANM website hosts a digital exhibition. In addition, JANM produced a short 13-minute video called “Dear Miss Breed” along with an educational booklet for teachers to use in the classroom. Miss Breed’s letter offers a easy-to-understand entry into the Japanese American experience and history for children. The letter show a familiar person (here, the librarian) and quote from the letters written by the children.


Furthermore, the Smithsonian Institute’s National Postal Museum exhibited the letters to Miss Breed. The exhibition, Forwarding Address Required, ran from May 2001 – May 2002. The Smithsonian Institute published as educational guide for teachers to use that included a history of the exclusion of the Japanese, excerpts from the letters, and suggested educational activities.


Finally, author Joanne Oppenheimer is in the midst of editing a young adult book about Miss Breed. It will be published by Scholastic and will be launched at the 2005 ALA Conference “since this is a story that is going to celebrate a librarian who represents the best of her 

profession.”

Conclusion

So many people cannot see that loyalty to our country, and a belief that children whose parents happen to have come from the wrong country should not have to suffer for the war, can mix; or that you can hate military Japan and not hate the American-born Japanese.


- Clara Breed
There were few who were saddened when the Japanese were forcibly removed from the West Coast. There were even fewer who did anything about it. Miss Breed was one of those who did do something. 

Miss Breed put aside the hysteria of war and focused on the close personal relationships she had with her young patrons. She did so much to make their time away from San Diego better by providing both books and encouragement. She let the library world know of their plight. Clara Breed, with her strength and actions, is a model for many librarians of today.
I believe Jeffrey Bordie of the National Postal Museum sums up Miss Breed’s actions best:
To kids who have been uprooted from their communities, have been told that the surrounding community does not trust them, does not like them, to have someone on the outside, especially one who’s not Japanese herself, reaching out and saying... ‘We still believe in you. We still trust you. We want this to be over. We want to help you,’ I think was a critically important aspect of these people’s lives. And she really played an enormous role in maintaining their personal morale.
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Chronology of Clara Breed

1902
July 29: Eleanor D. Breed (Clara’s sister) born

1906
March 19: Clara Estelle Breed born in Iowa

1920
Clara’s father, a Congregational minister, dies. Clara is 14 years old


Moved to San Diego, California

1923
Graduated from San Diego High School

1927
Graduated with BA from Pomona College

1928
Graduated with BSLS from Western Reserve University

1928
Aug 13: Returns to San Diego. Hired as Children’s Librarian at East San Diego Branch of the San Diego Public Library (SDPL)

1929-45
Supervising Librarian, Children’s Department at San Diego Public Library

1941
Dec 7: Pearl Harbor, Hawai’i is attacked by Japanese


Dec 9: Arrest of Americans of Japanese descent begins in California

1942
Feb 19: Executive Order 9066 signed – sets forced evacuation of all people of Japanese ancestry from the Pacific Coast in place.


April 8: Evacuation of 2,500 people from San Diego begins. Most go to Santa Anita “assembly center”, and then are shipped to Poston, Arizona.


Clara Breed, Supervising Children’s Librarian for San Diego Public Library, goes to departing trains to give stamped postcards to her young patrons. 
July 15: Breed visits children in Santa Anita, CA.
1943
February:  “All But Blind” published in Library Journal 


July-August: “Americans with the Wrong Ancestors” published in Horn Book
1945
World War II ends


October: Clara Breed becomes acting City Librarian when current City Librarian Miss Plaister becomes ill.

1946
Clara Breed appointed City Librarian after Miss Plaister dies.

1953
Breed receives 25 year service emblem from city of San Diego

1955
Breed named San Diego “Woman of the Year”

1970
June 5: Clara Breed retires from San Diego Public Library.

1983
Clara Breed’s book “Turning the Pages...” is published in celebration of the 100th anniversary of the SDPL.

1991
Clara Breed attends Poston III reunion.


Clara Breed gives letters written to her during WWII to Elizabeth Yamada who subsequently donates them to the Japanese American National Museum.

1994
September 8: Clara Breed dies in San Diego.

1995
May: Eleanor Breed dies in San Diego.

2000
Video of Clara Breed (with teacher’s guide) produced to educate children and young adults about the life of Clara Breed and her contributions.

2001
May 2001 – May 2002: “Forwarding Address Required” exhibit featuring the Clara Breed letters on display at the Smithsonian Institution’s National Postal Museum.

2005
Fall: Scholastic will publish a young adult book about Clara Breed and her letters. Written by Joanne Oppenheimer. (As of May 2004, the book is in final edits per the author.)

Appendix A: Letters to Clara Breed by Writer
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